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UNITED STATES ENVIRCHMENTAL PAOTECTION AGENCY ty PROCEEDINGS
LLE. ENVIRONMENTAL AFFEALS BOARD
11 the matler of: @ THE CLERK: All rise The Envirgnmmental
Consant Agresments and . Dockst No. @ Appeals Boand of the Unied States Environmental
Bropnsad Final Crders for . M Protecdon Agency is now in sesslon for hearing, in
Anmal Feading Oparations. | AR O 005 00 [\ re:Consent Agreements and Proposed Final Orders
i CERDLA-HR- 200500 ¢ [ for Antmal Feeding Operations; Consent Agresmernt
Raspondants EPCRA-HC- 200511 rm and Final Crder, CAA-Tleadquarters-2005, CERCLA-Head
Tuesday, Dacember 13, 2005 QUACTELS-
EPA 12 2005, EPCRA-Hleadguarters-2005,
1201 Consthulkon Avenue, N
Washinglon, D.G. to) Honorable Judges Anna Wolgast, Ed Relch, Kathie
Tia haarirgy in Ihe abovo-entiled mater (o) Stein, presiding,

convenss, purstiant 15 notica, at T0:00 & M Please be seated.

BEFORE: ta  JUDGE REICH: Good motning, As the Clerk
HONGRABLE ANMA L. WOLGAST uy just noted, we will be hearing discussion thig
HONORABLE EEWARD E. REIGH a) morning based on the submission to the Board from
HONGRABLE IGATHIE A, STEIN o5 Grant and Nakayalma (ph) thar was dated November 4,

Pags 2 | 2005, and flled with the Board on November 9, 2005,
APPEARANCES: 1A That memormandum transmited 20 CAPOs, which we
On Batsall of the Cillcs of Complianse g understand to be the leading edge of a slew of
and Asstranee: p9) additional CAFOs.
BAUGE FERGUISON, B3O (25 Pursuant to the Board's order of November
ROBEAT KAPLAN, ESC, .,
LS. Enulronmental Protection Agenty 21y 18, 2005, we, among other things, scheduled this
Spatial Lilgation e Projects Diviskon =3 hearing and on December 8th we issued an order
(22484 Paga 5
washington, D.C- ) allocating time for this hearing.
Dn{z:iﬁ;?:am — @ We have three participants in this
RICHARD E. SCHWARTZ, ESO. @ hearing, The first 1s EPA's Office of Compliance
Crowal & Moting ) and Assurance. The second are counsel from Crowell
1M Pennsyheanta Avarme, W 5 & Moring, who I understand represents six of the 20
Wazhington, B0 20004-2585 @ named respondents And as the hearing goes on,
(202, 624-2805 A they may just refer to that group collectively as
BRENT NEWELL, ESCH @ the respondents, recognizing that it's actually
A5 Gealy Strel 1 only a subset of the 20 respondents.
Sulte 500 (2] And then finally, we have received a
iﬁg;;m:::;mmm oz 1 letter and a reguest to parteipate from a group of
{8 community environmental groups that refer o
Page 3 |y themselves, collectively, as AIR. And while wre
CONTENTS na denied intervention, we did approve their
GRAL PRESENTATIONS FAGE s participation in this hearing as well as their
Con bahal of the GECA . . . "
by Fobert Kaplan 7 [ reguest to submit a bricf responding to the brief
by Brus Fatguson 1 17 that we had just received from the Agency. 3o
O behalf of Reapondanta (g those are the participants this morning,
by Blcksard F. Schwartz 4z [1E] In accordance with the December 8§ order,
by Branl Hawd 52 (20 we'te going to procecd slightly differently than we
Rabuttal 2n normally would were this an orzl argument. I
by Rober Kaplen 63 [z2] assure you that this is going to be harder on us
Min-U-Scripts (3) Pagel - Page 5
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111 than it is on vou becanse 's golng to requolre us i Let me flrst say these arguments and

2 1o exerclse a certain amount of uncommon selfresteaint

13 duting your presentations,

5 Rather than do what we normally do dnan

(5 oral argument where we allocate tdme that's really

© combinedd tme for hoth argument and questions—as

[ you probably know really means the first time yon

® stopped to ke a breath we're jumping in questions

@ and that's the end of your presentation—we're
1o
1]

112

actually going 1o give you a period of time to make
u brief prescotadion, as autlined in the order
without intermaption, and we will have, basically,

3 an affthe-clock perlad for the Board to avk

4 whatever questions the Board feels would be useful
mat 1 it Andd that's how we'll proceed,

[ The arder of proceeding would be QFCA

na frst, and then counsel for respondents, and then

ey counsel for AR And as we noted, OFCA can take up
ve to five minuted ac the el for rebuttal. They

E¢ don't have o reserve time for rebuttal where the
1] Doard may, on its own initative, ask OECA o

7 respond to addidonal questions based on what

Pate 7
th evelves during the course of the hearing.
12 So with that by way of hackgrouncl, Jet me
i ask counscl for GECA to come to the podium,
t fdentify themselves for the record, and then they
= mEy proceed.
©  MA. KAPLAN: May it please the Boacd, my
[ name 18 Robert Kaplan, I am the Director of the
@ Special Litigation and Projects Division in the
E Office of Compliance and Assurance. With me at
po ceunsel’s able is Bruce Ferguson of the same
11 division,
g We seck the Board's approval for 20 animal
uy feeding operarions sealement fled with the Boasd
14 on November 9th. The Board has aslkted us three main
#& questlons, Cor answers to these questions made
trg clear the Board has anthotity to approve the
7 settlements. I 'will address the scope of the
(g Board's review as well as one additdong) polnt: the
ne allegatlans against the respondents,

| agreements achieve ontstanding resules for the
® enyiranment. We are here faced with an entire
4 industry that has for a nomber of reasons not
E appled for and obtained clean alr permits, and far
[ the most part has sot reporred their emisstons
m pursuant to CERCLA and EPCRA. If approved by the
i Doard, these agreements, the ficst will a slew
@ referenced by the Boarnd, some 2700 companies
v representing some 600—or 4,800 Frms acrass the
(i1 countey, will put these Birms on the road 1o
iz compliance. This will ocoor quickly and
i3 efficiently representing 4 win far the environment
{1 and 3 level playing deld for all participants.
The mwst important part of the agreements

(15l
[ey is A nadonwide monitoring smdy that will take

1A place, carried out pursuant to EFA protocols by the
pay hest sclentists in the field. This will oeour far

9 faster angd more certainly than any othet means

e avallaile to OECA.

@1 I nowturn to the goestions asked of us by

g the Board, and I will touch on the first two

Page ¢
(1 guestions asked hy the Board and oy not to repet
@ what we sald in the hwief and instead provide some
@ further examples of why this is both approvable by
4 the Board and also satisfy the requisites of Part
5 22
] The first i5 a strajghtforovard
m construction of what we submitted. We contend that
| these are administrative penally orders—and these
E Administrative penaley arders are APOs, as I'l
vo refer to them—containegsd within them canditlons,
(11 And the conditicns are all part of a very latge and
117 elaborate complex covenant not to sue. So zgain,
t3 an APC with conditions. There i3 clear authority
(14 for putting conditions on an APO, and that's foungd
tg in Section 113(d) of the Clean Alr Act. And I 1
g might just read one key provision, it says;
[ “The administrator may compromise, madify,
ta or emit, with or without conditions any
(e achministrrtive penalty which may be imposed under

o If the Boasd pleases, Mr. Ferguson will t20] this subsection." So the authority exists to

2y address the penaliy aspects in the dme that’s =1 condition APOs.

[22) Tematning. ] We advance also twa alternative argnments
Page G - Page 9 (4) Min-U-Script®
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in addition 1o that APO argument, This is either

@ an ACO, administrative compliance order, pursuant

@ to Section 113¢a) of the Clean Air Act that the

4 Board may approve pursvant to its delegations and

[z the crop; or again, the aleernative, the Director

E of the Special Litigation and Project Division, has

r auvthority delegated down from the administrator to

@& the AA for Enforcement to the division dicector

E level,as it made clear in our briefs, $o this may
no be considercd an APO with an ACD that has been
1 effecruated-ssued by the diviston director.
[z Let me now turn to Part 22 and just very
na quickly recap their argnment. In the nsuoal
settlements, pariles agree o compromise claims
before they are fully developed, and that's exactly
what we've done here. We are loveragitg our scarce
coforcement resounces into a much Jarger and glolwal
settlement against not entire industry a large
component of the industty that have come to us as
individuals and signed consent agreements.

Secton 22.18(R2) imports provisions and

incorporates, by reference, pravisions of 22.14,

[

[14]
[15]
18]
171
el
(18]

2§
22

Paga 11

11 and we'we satisfled each of those conditions in

11 22.14. Paragraph 3 makes clear the sections

& authortzing what we've done, We've also set out

w specific references to each provision in paragraph
151 4, which alleges certain potential violations read

| together with the covenant not to sue, And

m pamapgtaph 26 makes clear that we have set out five
E allegarions.

51 Wewve also set ouc a factwal hasis for the
un allegations, aned the factnal basis is contained in
1 the attachment A of the agreement set out by each
nz of the respondents.
(5] With the remaining time, let me tarn it
(14 overto Bruce Ferguson, wha will discuss some—{inandible)—
g aspects. Thaok you.
g MRA.FERGUSON: Thank you.The penalties
17 sct forth in the proposed agreements follow the
jit] statutary penalty criteria and are generally
fra, consistent with the APO agency penalty policies.
tzn, We did deviate from those policies in not applying
in the specific penalty tables and matrices but did so
= for compelling teasons,

Paga 12

] Penalties are assessed per farm.The

@ amount that is assessed for each farm goes up,

® depending on the number of animals housed at the

# farm, Consequently, respondents who own larger

15 farms or more farms pay more than cespondents who

5 own smaller farms or fewer farms.

@  The scale penaliies are based on the

K statutory critcria sct forth in the Clean Alr Act,

(% CERCLA and EPCRA, and In the applicable penalty
po] policies These criteria are almost identical for

4] each statute and the corresponding agency penalty
itz policies They include size of violator, ability
(3] O pay, gravity or extent of violadon, history of
f4 noncompliance, economic benefit and other factors
(15 a8 justice may require, which under the applicatyle
va penaity policies include ltigation, rigk, degree
7 of cooperation, and other factors—other mitigating
18 factors.
#490 The scale of penalty is based an the size
z¢1 of the farm and the number of farms owned, divectly
{21] related to the size of the violator and the ability
2 10 pay, They also relate to the gravity and exgen

Page 13

of the viglation in that larger farms ang
respondents owning more farms are more likely to
exceed applicable regulatory thresholds and by
larger atmounts,

With respect to history of noncompliance,
nene of the 20 respondents has been cited before Iy
EPA or state providing laws pertaining the air

[
2
[
(4
(5]
(8]
[0y
18]
]
[
R
na

Emissions,

Finally, it is not possible to determine
cconomic benefit becanse of the problems in
determining the exact compliance status of
individual farms and because the controlled

technologies are unknown at this time. The
penaltes were appropriately mitigated, based on
mitigating factors found in the siatute and penalty
policics, in particular idgation risk and
fairness. It is unrealisdc 1o expect that we
would be able to obtain significant penalty awards
from the courts, given the current scate of
knowledge, or rather lack of knowledge regarding
AFO emissions,

Moreover, for the same rezsons that we

K
04
(e
(e
(17
Rk
el
(=
[21
(22t

Min-U-Script®

(5) Page 10 - Page 13



Environmental Appeals Board
December 13, 2005

Consent Agreements and Proposed Final Orders
for Anlmal ¥eeding Operations

Page 14

] were strogele (5ic) in pursning Htigation, these

@ respondents have heen hisrorlcally nnable to

o derermine their compliance statos, It woukl be

4 unfair o expect these respondents 1o pay large

s penalies when it is currenily practically

4 impossible fot the vast majority of them to

m dercrming whether they're in compllance with the
@ Clean Alr Act, CERCLA or EPCRA.

@ With respect to the AFQ penalty palicies,
pa wi applied the penalty criteria set forth in those
[t policles. We were not able w apply the speciiic

iz penaltles pellcies, matrlces and tables in those

o3 policles hecause of the lack of information

(4 regarding the emissions coming from these

r5r Bacilicies, The crop allews, and the Board has

ne) consistently found, that we may deviate from

1 applicable penalty policies if we state the reasons
e for doing so and those reasons are compelling.
[ Thank you for silowing me and Boh 1o
po) present OECA's wlews on the penalties set farth in
2+ the proposed agreement. Mr. Kaplan and I would he
e happy to respond to any questions from the Board on

Page 15
tn the matters we address taday o any other marers
i@ telated 1o the proposed agreemenis.
m JUDGE REICH: Thank you. I have a few
w questuns. I'm sure the other judges do as well,
5 Many of my guestions may be in the area that Mr,
m Kaplan would want to cover. He may want (o come 1o
m the podium, and whichever—both stay and whichever
1 one is appropriate, go ahead and answer,
2] The fivst couple of Questions T have
ro readly go o understanding what you'te s1ying ahout
t11] the nature of what's being presented to ug as an
g AFD.You make the polnt in your brief with us thar
na in your vies the agreements don't contain
ue enforceale compliance aspeces had anything chat
14 relates to compliance is a condition of the
118 covenant not o sue, as opposed to a, gquite,
g7 “enforceable,” unguote, part of the order,
[1&] I'ma little puzzied why the order, then,
e contains all of this langnage chat's not 2n
2o enforeeable part of the order, and why the
@1 meniterdng program which seems to go o the heart
@7 af the covenant not ta sope 4 actually in the

Page 16
m section thae starts “Flnal Grder." 8n if anything,
12 I mean appearance-wise, it seems like it's clearly
@ patt of the order, per se.
W S0 can you help me out understanding
i teally what you think is an enforceable part of the
i order that you're asking ns to address?
m MR KAPLAN: Yes, Your Honor. I'd say the
e enforceable aspects under our argument that this is
@ an AP with candlions are just the penalty
o provisions. The penalty pravisions are found in
i1y paragraph 48 of the agreement, and made effecrive,
21 really, Iy paragraph 51 of the agreement,
[y Faragraph 51 of the agreement contains all
4] the aspects that are enforceable, We can proceed
51 by civll action {f there's a filore to pay under
re) paragraph 48, That's in contrast 1o paragraph—can
117 you turn the monitors on, or is the manitor on?—akay—
(8 that's {n contrags o paragraph 37,
e Paragraph 37 makes clear
e (Comments about the monitor.) Let me
@21 continue an, and we'll see if we can get that up
[ later.

Paga 17
tn  Paragraph 37 which yon have before you
21 mzkes clear that anything ¢lse contained in the
@ order, any nenpenalty provisions, are specifically
W just provisions contalned within the covenant not
B to due. 50 the pemley, iF you will, the
s enforcement mechanism for ensuring compliance with
r the agreement is not stpuolated penaltles, is not
@ an action to enforce the court but radher are the
| nowinding of the covenant not to sue if anyone
na falls co comply. And that™s the Dasls of our
11 argument that thete are penalty aspects that are
119 enforceable and every ether aspects that are
Ha nonenforceable.
14 Let me address your concern,
g JUDGE AEICH: Let me just—hbefote you do
te] that, It saonds Lke what yon are saving as you
7 basically got the nuclens of what you constder to
ne be, quote, "enforceatile,” unguote, which is ahout,
pe you know, a page long, Ao you have all of this
@) additional stwff within the context of what's
@1 called a CATO thae not intended 1o be enforceable,
[22] I'm wondering why we're structuted that

Page 14 - Fage 17 (6)
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o] way f in Part 227 In 22, 188X 2), which clearly telates
() Was there not some separate document apart from a 12 1o settlement, when it refers back to 22.14, it
1] CAFO that you could ot have vsed for things thac i doesn't make the distinction that you're making,
14 aren’t intended 1¢ be enforced? ) It doesn’t say, you know, follow 22,14 except that,
1 MR. KAPLAN: Let me apologize if the 81 you know, you don't have o relate the violation;
% document was unclear in anyway, As far as the @ you can identify a potential viclatlon. So how do
[ strachare goes, we, in out brief 1o the Boared, m 1 get past
(g their supplemental brief, stated that OBCA would be m the language in 22,14 which seems to require more
@ pleased to provide a formal order that divides che &} than just identification of 2 potential viclation,
() twa. Sa if there is same unclarity in the way 1oy or do you feel that identifying a potential
) we've structured it, the coveting or blanket order (11 violation is an allegation of a violation that
p2 that the Board would enter wonld make clear which to) satisfies 22,142
133 parts are intended o be enforceable 28 ACO, which i MR. KAPLAN: As far as 22.14 goes, we
() parts arc intended to be enforceable as APO. 114 believe that we have alleged facts and law
ns Let me also just add that there are e sufficleat to satisfy the condidons imported in
pe alternative arguments as well that would include ne 22, 18¢BX2). And the crucial link here is a number
) the AGO aspects, and we could divide those our as (71 of studies that conclude, based on our familiacity
e well, té) with the industry, our knowledge of the industry,
g JUDGE REICH: Very well. Okay. Let pic ey that we have enough o say that the respondents
e, ask another guestion, and I'll see if the other iza have excecded thresholds, potengally. We don't
21} judges have questions before I continue. (21 have enough to pin it down with precision, with
iz Going back to what you said about 1z absolute accurecy, and that's what we usuzlly find
Page 14 Paga 21

or 22 18(BX2), and you made a reference there to the
iz fact of in sectlements a case may not be fully

m developed ot something along those lines. It seems
@ to me that, cypically, the Agency is at leastat a

5 point where it believes it can allege 4 violadon.

) The other party may not agree with it You sy 1ot
m get to the point where anylody has to put on proof
w because you're settling ir, but at least che

i premise Is the Agency sort of alleges a viclation,

tie) and chat's what 22.14 contemplates.

[ Here, for the reasons that you've fully

g explained, it docs not appear that the Agency hagsa
13 high enough confidence level to be able wo allege a
4] violation. At best, you can allege, essentially, 2

e poteqial viokation, amd you give ln the submission
i) that we recently received an explanation for why,
7 what should be looked for in the context of the

el settlement is different than what you wonld expect
re in an adversarial situation where the party has to
g file an answer, and the issue is poing 1o be

e litigated.

= But my question is, where do we find that

(1 in a serdement. The claims are not sa developed.
@ And I would there reference the recent
 Chevron decision in the Noohern Districr of

@) California where EPA did some investgation of

1 benzinichalys ar a single refinery, and included

@ within the settlement all refinevies for both

M crackers and heaters and beilecs, thiogs thac had
@ not been investigated by EPA. And the court there
% found that that was a reasonable way 1o procecd.
(&1 And I would submit that it's often the

(i1 case that OECA has enough quantum of procf to
1z allege a potential violation at a certain location—and
(1% that's certainly what we've done here—withow
4 heing able to hrove It to a certainty, or find it

(15 with accurey and precision that one would find if
e we did have emissions fctors,

17 Lo the first answer is [ think we have

joE alleged the quantum of proof required by 22.14,
E[n;n] Second, I thinlk it's very, very important

ey to go hack to the principles nnderlying the

@11 incorporation by reference in 22,14, and that's to
27 create a clear pullic record, It's not 1o apprise

Min-XI-Scriptd

(7) Page 18 - Page 21



Environmental Appeals Board
December 13, 2005

Consent Agreements and Proposed Final Orders
for Animal Feeding Operations

Page 22

(1 the delendant of—or respondent, I should say—of
@ enough of the allegations such that they can
(7 formmlate an answer pursuant to 22.15; instead the
policy considenitions here ave that we create the
record.

And here we've created @ very, very clear
ruldic recosd o every instance, 50.7, 28 CFR 0.7
is the Department of Justice's regnlation that is
follerwed when you file a consent decree. That's
sort of the benchmark for Clean Water Acy/Clean Air
Act actions that provide injuncitve relief. Here
[f2 we've not anly mer that standard as far as putting
3 the Drief in that—or muting the proposed

=

E

&
(v

"

) agceement in‘The Federal Register, but we've also
pE taken comment, extended the comment period and
re released the document that we lnrended to propose
A twice, long before The Federal Register

g publcation, %a I think we've met and exceeded the
(1% standard by which public records are judged,

e JUDGE REIGH: Let me see if my colleagucy

@] have any questions,

22 JUDGE WOLGAST: Just a follow-up on chat.

Page 23
t Are there other instances—and maybe you would say
@ the Cheveon, Nocthern Callfornia's such an
(@ instance—where you're relylngsolely on potential—I mean—
[+ it seems o e this 19 a different
m instance where you hase a concrete alleged
i vinltion, and then chere are many other things
m that could have been alleged that are then subsumed
B within a covenant not to sue, And I'm wondering,
E are thers ather instanges where you're looking
na solely to potentlal violations?
1 MA. KAPLAN: You're asking if there's a
ng predicate for--
ny  JURGE WOLGAST: Yes,
4 MR. KAPLAN: —what we've done? And |
el wonld say in the audit polcy context, the audit
e policy CAPCS, we have alleged potential vielations,
171 We have sought and the Board has approved CAPOs
(18 that impose conditions as components of the
18 covenant not to sue, And we cited 2 number of
2 thase cases in the belef, I think we've got
=1 Advanced Auto Fars as an example of that type,
2] And I'will concede that this is much more

Page 24

i elabarate conditions imposed than any of thosc

@ ¢ases where there you had a condition subseguent.
@ You have to do, say, an EMS, Envitonmental

H Management Syscem, where you have 1o da an audit,
= hut those are just smaller instances of the same

(e} thing we seek to do here,

m JUDGE WOLGAST: On the covenant not to

@ sue—and I'm not suee who this should be addressed
® to—it covers violations and potentlal violations
{9 up to what time or what diy, 48 of when?
MR, KAPLAN: The covenant not 1o sue
2 regches back to past violations and follows all the
13 way during the compliance schedule, essentially.
141 S twd years of monitoring and then 18 months the
(151 EPA has to formulate @ missions estimating
e] mechodolagies, then two things happen:The
nn respondents certify that they're in compiance and
(18] they have ne further obligations, at which peint
tit) thele covenant not to sue disselves so that it
@ey terminates for those folks that are in compliance,
i1 or farms that find themselves cur of compliance and
ez need to submit a permit application, the covenant

Page 25
not to sue fallows the permit application, and
there's a provision that says that the covenant not
to sue can last no longer than two years and after
the permit application. So if the permit is
detayed for some reason, ic uowiards afer two
years. That traces the length of it.

JUDGE WOLGAST: Isn't that unusual in the
sense that T understancd har there may he
condidans on the covenant not w0 sue, and some of
those are conditions predicated on future cvents.
Hut—you can correct me If I'm wrong—typleally,
you wauld hiave a covenant that i9 28 of the date of
the finalizatian of this order, and if there are
other compliance requirements, then they become a
condition of the covenant not ta sne as opposed 1o
addressing any vialations that may occur during the
compliance period.

(18] ! hear you saying that the covenant, in

1# essence, protects that AFOs from any viotadons
o) that ogcur post order and during the complianee
1] perind,

|[22] MA. KAPLAN: That is correct, and we, of

n
2
[
]
15
B
m
@
]
e
1]
1a
(13
[14]
[18]
18]
(i1

Page 22 - Page 25 (8)
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m course, would have no reason to pursue somebody 1y they get from this agreement is reposed from
@ who's on the road to compliance. I think we've 2 potential citkzen snit or state suit for these same
i <lone the same thing, at least in judicial decrees, [@ Tequirements?
4 where we have allowed a compliance period and where MR KAPLAN: Wo've made no such
m we promised not to bring an actlon based on the [ FEpIEsehtation even to any respondents,
E same sec of faces for the same viclation doring | ®m  JUDGE REICH: Okay.
[ that compliance peticd, | ;MR KAPLAN; If I might, that language was
B  And the same is cue here. We have—I # responding to a comment who had concerns, or
w think the thing that might be a little bit 9 several commenters, abour what the states could da,
ro different is we have this two-year period where o] And T could see why Your Honor would see that it
[11] monitoring takes place as opposed to permanent 114 gives rise to that inference, but that inference
i1z application, I would include that within the tr2] was nat intended to say that this agreement has any
112 compliance period because it's a really a 13 preclusive effect, We haven’s taken any position
4 fundamental premise of our allegations here, We f14) on that potn.
5 don't have enongh right now to pursne these actions 1 JUDGE REICH: Okay, thank vou.
(18 based on emissigns factors. 5o the two-year ney  JUDGE STEIN: I have—
[t monitoring, 1 think, should be included within wa  JUDGE WOLGAST: I'm sorry, just to follow
v reasonable compliance period for the same ) apr on that, In the agreement as T read it—in
(19 violations, pap paragraph 27 I think it was—ralks about instances
rey  JUDGE REIGH: While we're an the fact of en outside of waste cmission units.Any other
p11 the covenant not to sue, ane of the things that I 121 violations, I take it, are purported to be covered
2 know taised il the comment perlod on the January 31 12 by this agreement or order, and there would be no
Page 27 Page 20

i hotice and addressed in your response (0 COMIMENts
2 was language that said, guote, “The agrcocment will
m hot affect the abilicy of states or Ccitizens to
() enforce compliance with nonfederaily-enforceable
15 state laws existing, or future that are applicable
@ to AFQs." Unguate, And that certainly has the
m implication that it is intended to have a
m preclustve effect as to the ability of states or
[y citizens 1o enforce federally-cnforceahle state
iy laws.
1 And I was wondering, is that, 1n face,
nz) your {ntetpretation? Do you, in fact, think that
pay you can, administratively, create a document with
4 that preclusive effect, consistent with the Clean
i Adr Act?
ps MA. KAPLAN: Thac's a matcer for the
oA district courts, and that's not something that EPA
oy has taken any position on. QBECA, certainly, has
iz not taken any position on that, and that lingoage
2 was intended o clarify something because—

11 question to be the sabject of other citizen or
other enforeement acton,

® MR KAPLAN: Absolutely, that's correct.
w JUDGE STEIN: I have a couple of questions
@ relating to the impace of this agreement on

companics who may have applied for 3 permit or
tepotrted emissions, or may currently be the subject
of an ongoing investigation, While, admiteecy,
this may be a snxall universe, I was wondering if
vou could explain to me whether such companies
would be eligible to participate in this agtecment
or not,

MR. KAPLAN: There is a provision of the
agrecment that provides EPA has the discretion to

ALy
[t
na
|
(4
[l
[18]
(17
(4

foreclose entry for anyone that has an outstanding
notice of viclation against them. And that’s part
of the process as reviewing all the applications
that we received to see if we want to aliow any of

e those entitles in,

) [n fact, chere are some companics within
21 JUDGE REIGH: S0 you have not represented @1 that universe, and we haven't decided yet if we
@i 10 the respondents, for example, that part of what g intend wo allow any of those farms that have
Min-U-Script® (9) Page 2G - Page 29
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] owtstanding investigations agalnst them (nto the
@ agreement, I8 up o yon guys' dlscretion,
1y JUDGE STEIN: Dut these would anly be
investigations for which a forma INOY has already
Teefl issued?
MR. KAPLAN: The way we drafied it, it's
an NOV or pther investigation. So it conld be
something more informal than the NOV,
JURGE STEIN: How is it chat you would
have sufficlent infarmation to develop and proceed
with an NGY against, yon know, company X oY with
Four representing o ws that, you know, for the
remainder of the undverse there's not encugh
information, and 5o that this {5 a ceasonable
enviranmental solution to a challenging problem?
MA. KAPLAN: Your Honor raises an
excellent point, and what [ want to make absclhtely
clear, we certalnly have enough information, if we

=

1o
il
na
k]
114]
113]
i18]
147
1L8]
go out and do the monitoring owrselvey, o conclude
that 4 vinlaton has or has not ocenrred, I cite

to Your Hanor the Buckeye case where we spemt

[+

|20

21

pzl months and months doing out own mondtoclng and

Page 31
pursiit of 114 in federal court to get the data,
And after litemlly years of invesdgation, we

[1
[
[

3
£

managed 1o conchude there was a violatlon and did
manage to pursue that.

8o if we do sort of rifle shot one off
manitoring, we can conclude there is a violation,
What we can't do at this time is, on the basis of

te) emissions factars as would be commonly feund in,
@ say. AP 42, conclude that a defendant has exceeded
o ar would not have exceeded thiresholds.

t1]  JUDGE STEIN: Well, what if, instead of

12 approaching things as you've chosen to proceed, EPA
pay declded this was an area of need, wenr owut and did,
pa ¥ou know, used its own funds, did these studics,

na <Hedn't provide long-term covenants not wo sue, lefi
ne feself open in case there was a particolar

p7 circumstanes that needed o be addressed, why

e proceed {ssave you have as opposed ta the mote

el typleal way that the Agency has proceeded 1n the
[ st

iz MA. KAPLAN: We feel we've gotten the hest

iz of both worlds at this polnt because we have the

IE;

bl
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] Agreement with respondents for the monitoring, and
{7 respondents are bound by those resultd, So we've

1 got those people on the road to compliance.
; Ml Asto everyone else, that whole nniverse
| where there might be noncompliance, we retain gur

[ crucial enforcement authority, al all those farms

@ remain subject to enforcement. 5o we can proceed

® against those farms, anyone that hasn't signed up.

1 JUDGE STEIN: How big is the “everyone
e else"? Is it approximacely half? Do you have any
(11 idea of a number of companies that are not
(g represented by the companies that are participating
(13 fn this effort

MA. KAPLAN: It's very difficalt to say
what that universe i5, cspecially when yoo consider
the siwe. Aut it seems to us alter preliminary
review that we've captured most ot a lot of the
largest farmy, To say with precision isa't
possible.
We've heard there have been reporns chat

there are 15,000 CATOs, perhaps more. We have a
nniverse here of 6,800 farms. That still leaves

(4
5]
18]
17
1]
L]
]
(3
(2
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many potential enforcement targers.
JUDGE AEICH: Can Iask 2 question about
the funding of the monitoring study? Unless the
one 1 read, the CAFO when it talked about
respondents being responsible for the payment of
15 fonds, what I envistoned is that respondents wonld
actually make payments in addition to the penalty.
But then we gat che filing from the
respondents, and in it, it says, quote, "Rather
el than collect $2,500 from each participaring AFQ,
i1 edch participadng industey sector chose o fund
[121 ite portion of the study with previously collected
13 industry funds. For example, the swine industey
(41 through the Mational Pork Board has sec asicle
05 45 milllon for the swine portion of the aAiemonitaring
1y study, and the egglayer indostry through
(a the American Fag Board has set aside $2.8 million
pa far the egglayer porfion of this stody." Let me
I ask a few kind of connecred questions and ask you
[2or ter address it
L&) Fivst of all, do I rerd that as meaning
izz1 that none of the respondents is actually expected

[

B
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1 o pay out additional funds once this agreement is
15 signed?
1] Secondly, if the money is in fact coming
1 from these industry associations, do you know-—and
51 I'll ask respondents the same guestion—do you know
] if there™ any attempt to correlate where those
 moneys came from with the particular respondents
@ who have signed this aggrecment? And, if not, then
@ isn't the nexus between that AFC and the funding of
rg the mohitaring study kind of really an illusory
1] one?
sz MR, FERGUSON: Well, Your Honor, each of
1 the respondents does have a legal obligation 1o
14 make sure that the money is paid, hut you ate
18]
1l
it7]
[18]
ik
e
[21
[22]

correct, if, for the vast majority of them, these
trade associations will be kicking in the money 1o
pay forit.
JUDGE REICH: And this is not coming from
any fund that was specially created for this
putpose? This is just out of funds they've
collected for other purposes, presumably from farms
including respondents and including nenrespondents,

Faga 35
is that correct?
MA. FERGUSON: That's correet, and we did

not get into the details with them or the legality
of—they're —even come with what they call checkoff
funis—

m JUDGE REICH: Umn-hmm,

m MR FERGUSON: —that's a pot of money,

i and I think Bruce could probably explain it—

pr  JUDGE REICH: Olay.
g MR FERGUSOM: —if you want us to explain
i1 that a litile better how that all works.
vz JUDGE REICH: S0 cloes that mean that, in
(i) essence, a nonrespondent is funding the study 1o

p4 the same degree that a tespondent conld be funding

i
A
o
[#]

o i

e MR. FERGUSON: I'm going 1o have to let

fA the envitonment respondents’ counsel answer that
[18] qQuestion,

i JUDGE RE!CH: Fine.

2y MR.FERGUSON:I just don't know enough

1 about the checkoff funds to.

=z JUDGE REICH: Ckay, thaok you.

2

ay

11 All right, the Iast question I have just
(2 sort of goes to the argument about the civil panel
@ thing, and I'm not sure it's one that, ultinacely,
) will make a lot of difference, but it scems to me
(5 slightly disingenuous and make a litle for to kind
@ of talk about applying the ponaley policy and then
[ going on w0 say, “We applied the penalty policy,
@ bt we really contdn't captute economic bencft
@ because we can't quantify it, and we really can't
ta apply the thatrices for afflecting (ph) gravity,
i1 because we don't have the inputs, because the
11z penalty policies are in those areas relatively
ra formulaic, and you'te basicaliy not applying most
4 of what’s in there.
[18]
(e
[17]
rel
[q
[20]

50 it seems to me that while they may not
be conceptually inconsistent with the penalyy
policy, there’s no way 1o take a penalty policy and
derive a number that locks anything like the number
you've derlved and, therefore, the more imporant
inguiry is whether the penalty accurately reflects
application of the stamtory factors rather than a
penalty policy. '

[
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Am I misreading the sitvation here?
MA. FERGUSOHN: I don't think so.1'm
sorry 10 disagree with: you abount the disingenuous
part, but the—1I think youw'te coreect, we could not
do the wodk sheets that you find at the end of
these policies and fll those our, We looked at
the statutery penalty criteria that are basically
the same in the statute for—(nandibled—and ozed
{7 those to create the scaled penalties.
[ We lnoked at the mitigating factors like
p litigation risk and fairness under the gther
jiay matters that, you koo, Justice may requice,
JUDGE REICH: UIm-hmm,
MR. FERGUSDN: 5o I think, generally, yes,
ns we agree with you.
ey JUDGE REICH: Okay.
nm JUDGE WOLGAST: I was carlous as to why
na you couldn't address economic benefit in any way.
n3 You've made estimations based on the size of
t20] operation. As ¥r. Kaplan said, you've brought
2] enforcement actions in other instances. I wasn't
ez reading in any air submissions exactly why that

13

it
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(1 eouldn’t be estoated in this case.

(7 MR.FERGUSON: Well, the nuin reason is—well,
@ there's 2 couple of reasons, Your Honot,

M1 It's where you'te golng to get 4 lot of economic

5] benefit, it will occur if someone is 4 major source
5 under the Clean Alc Act, and they have to install

m Bact or Laer gpe equipment,

1  And Just (rying to figure out who falls

{8 a1, yom know, above or below chat line, it's just

1o not possible,. That's why we'te doing the study, (o
] try to fgure ouc, vou know, how many, IFany, fall
(17 above that Hie or be subject to those sorts of

3] expensive reguirements,

[14] Secondly, as I had mentioned {n my remarks

(g earlier, we just don't have any handle whatsoever

ne on what's going to torn oot to he the appropriate

117 emission conttal equipment for those major sources.
re;  For example, Bob mentioned the Buckeye

i8] case which we pursned. In sertlement of that case,

i1 question, that these are not affecting an entre
iz industry. This 1§ pot an agreement that hasa

13 right effects or applies to an entire indvstry;
tmw instead, it’s as to individual actors who

15 participate, who sign up, whe settle with the

[ government, just lilke any other setdement,

F 50 again, T leave that for the B.C,

[ ciecuit, but we did cespond to thase comments in

m foll on July 12, 200%.
ng  JUDGE S8TEIN: Doesn't this agrecment allow
(1 the potential for years to pass before the
na particular equipment that's appropriate for cemaln
ga facilides 1o be known?
ng  MA. KAPLAN: It does, Your Honor, and our
response 1o that s any way you shce it, it's
going 1o turn cut 1 e years hefore we get this
indusiry into compliance with the Clean AlrAct,
CERCLA ani EFCRA.

We have two ways (0 do it We have

s
AL
il
1+)
18]

] they put on what they call "particulate impaction 20 ttaditional enforcement, and we have this method.
2] systems," which were cardboard that sits outside i21] teaditional enforcement is not going to get there
m]_th: fan, and thf__t Paiicglatc gets the cardboard and g any faster, and, in fact, we'd say, based on our
Page 39 Page 41
(1 deops down instead of being dispersed into the air. 1] experience litigating these casey in Special
(@ Those systems worked well for g litle while, and @ Litigation and Projects Divislon, will get there
(7 then the cardboand fell apart, m much slower, We've managed to fnish two of these
[ 3o that's very typical of where we are at [ cases in five years as opposed ta what we're doing
15 this point with emission controls for these types 15 here.
g of facilies, There's a Jot of good {deas out - Of course, we said in our 114 (ph)
w7 there; they just haven't been investigated fully. m respondents have defenses 1o that 114.And in
{8 We certainly aren’t vety far along the road in 18] every case thus far have taken us to court and
8 trying o figure out what are wlimately going to "5 fought very hard, [ guess, the 114 request. We'd
(o e the Bace and Laer type systems that are i) have to enforce it, get the monitoring done, then
(1) determined 1o be and should he installed on these iy determine complance. Then and oaoly then will they
1y facilities. 112 submit permit applications, and we'te back where we
i1 JUDGE STEIN: AR has argued, at least in (13 are in just two short years here.
(14 the initial papers that it submitted with us, that na)  D'wounld again refer to the Chevron case
18] these really aren’t enforcement actions as 4 1s; whete the court cansidered exactly the same issne.
(18 practical matser, bue chis is cusencially 115) Environmental groups challenged the consent decree
17 rulemaking done without proper rulemaking 117 saying: Look this s not golng—there will be on
nar procedures. How do you respond to that argument? i8] cantrol put on il 2011, elght years from now.
e MB. KAPLAN: Well, thac's & matter before te)  And the court said: It's, compared to
[z the DL gireuit, and I hesitate 1o weigh inon 2] what you get in litigation, cight years is not an
21 that question. I wonld refer Your Honor (o our @ unreasanable time period when compared to the
E2) response to comments where we did answer that e complex Clean Air Act Huigacion.
Page 38 - Page 41 (12) Min-TU-Scripde
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oy S0 my sense 15 it reguires that comparison

E nat to compliance today, which is not achievable

i versns lnstead traditional enforcement.

1 JUDGE REICH: Okay. In the Interest of

51 tirne, unless my colleagues have an urgent question,

18 I'd like t9 kind of move along, okay?

1 Okay, thank you. Let me ask counsel for

# respondents to take the podium and identify

w1 themselves for the record, and you have, I helicve,
pa) sort of five minutes, and then I believe we
fiy probably will have some questions hased on your
{21 submission.
p MR SCHWARTZ: Thank you, Your Hongr, My
ridp name 15 Richard Schwartz, I am with the law firm
18 of Crowell & Moring, and I'm representing six
g respondents, who are indicated in our brief. And
it the first thing I wanted to do was address the
pa question that had been addressed 1o Mr. Kaplan,
jre; The question was what was EPA’s position about the
0 fact of disagteement on sEte sults or cibizen
e sults? And 1 wanted 1o confirm that he is exactly
g correct: EPA made no promises to us about the

Fage 43
position they wonld take an that subject.

Two other points should be noved from the
decree-—rather from the consent agreements, One is
that nuisance suits are specifically outside the
agreemeit and, in fact, if a company receives an
order Lo comply with a nuisance sult, that company
must comply with that ceder ln order to retain the
covehant 0ot 1o sne.

Second is that imminegnt and substantial
endangerment claims are also cutside this
agreement, and the bottom line is that if health s
being affected, that is not protecrcd by this
agreement, What is protected is the sott of
administrative requirements that come from
threshaldy thar are derived from emission rates,
which is the subject of the agreement.

The second thing T wanted o talk about is
something also that came up in questioning, and
that's the alternative, see, now, couldn’t ERA do
beteer by cither brlnging lawsuits or issuing
administrative enforcement agreements? And the
answer from experience is very clearly no And I

Paga 44
i can tell you from personal experience, because I've
i [ been on the other side of those actions, and I can

{3 tell you what happens when EPA issnes a 114 letter

] 0O A company.

1] And 1o put this in context, the cost of

l¢] monitering is so high thar there is no company that

1 will simply go ahead and do it without 4 fight or

@ without, you know, protecting itself in any way it

) can. In this study the cosc of monitoring 4 single
i harcn is about $750,000. The cost of monitoting 3
py lagoon is roughly $360,000,
1z Now, these are very, very tharough kincs
113 of monitoring agreements, but you can back off from
that, and what a company would have to deo, and you
still come up with a gigantic amount of money for
an individual company or an individuoal farm o do
this monitoring,

MNow, you look at what happens whena 114

letter iz Issned. The first thing that’s going to
happen s they're going t hire someone like me or
maybe somebady smartet than me to read the letter
and figure out what they have to do, and then what

[14]
[18]
(e
[17]
e
(8]
[2M
[
[22]
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) theyre going to learn that they have to do is hire
1z a consultant. And maybe it’s 2 good consulvant and
2 maybe it isn't, because there argn't tog many who
i are really expett in this area,
5] And the consultant has to figure out what
[ he has ta know in order to do an estimate of the
F emissions from the particular farm, and remember
i 1 that under Section 114 the obligation is o
i @ determine whether the farm is of is not in
Enn] violation of the Clean AirAct. And 50 for that
it kind of leteer what the farm will do is produce an
answer to that gquestion, will do enouwgh monitoring
to provide the answet to that gquestion, but that is
not enough monitoring to give the kind of
information thar the stody 15 producing and not the
kind of information that the Agency would neesl if
it wanted 1o have 3 moch more broad-based
understanding of emissions from these farms,

Anel all of this—and so the end—ar the
end of the day what the Agency will ger will apply
to that farm. It will answer the question that the
statate requites the company to answer, but it will

i)
-[1ﬂ]
14
[14]
f15]
[l
[17]
e
[18]
eli]
_[21]
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U] nat give EBA the kind of information that the

& Agency wonld like w0 have and on ton of that, it

o will take a Jot of time,

4 I took time o devise this soody using

sy the best scientsts in America. It would take time

) and will rake time for the consultant to figure ont
g1 what 1o di to check the data, ta get the data, 1o

(& wrire a report, and that's after negatiatlon over

) the scape because, usually, we helleve the agencies

Page 46
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Page 48
which: is probably longer than this agreement would
1alce as well as the very high costs,

I wanted to just briefly show you the
specificity in termy of the violatons alleged,
The hrief in the agreement itself show exactly what
provislons are covered. What I wanted 1o do If 1
can, if I can make this work—is this—yeah, is put
out the Attachment A, if that’s showing up on your
sereen, that identifies the sources.

This is simply a <rawing by E&S Swine,,
ong of the companies I'm represemting today, of the
emission sourced that are covered. And it's a
pairing of nurserles, farrowing facilitics,
gestation and breeding in a swine facility, and
this company’s swine facility. [t sitply deaws it
Those are the emission sources,

JUDGE REICH: Unvlimm.

MA. SCHWARTZ: Then with respect to the
lagoon, for cxample, there's a specification—and
there's one of these sheets for each of the
emission sources—rthat shows the partlenlars about
that partlenlar source that's covered by this

] ask for too mmech andd so those things are o]
(11 negotiated, And so the tme for the simplest kind (1]
i1z of information request, which is the Sectlon 114 ey
p# leter, is not so much different from the time (3]
4 we're talking about here, and at the end of the day 4]
(e the Agency would not get whar it wanted. And even 18
tie] In the simplest kind of response, you'tl expect the e
pm facm to spend ronghly $100,000 in doing thar, and 17
i) there are nog a lot of firms that can simply afford ey
ne to do that., 18]
pa With respect 1o this agreement by acting -
] collectively, 2 large farm, 3 ane that's 10 times k1]
tzz) the stze of a CAFO wonld be paying a $1,ﬂf:){'.l (221
Page 47
i penalty, which is roughly 1/100th of what they 1
@ would have to do if things went well noder a 2
E Section 114 leter. At 50 the benefits of doing -
4 this are obvigus both for the farms and for.on an "
15 individual basis, because it's—In a sense it is -
6 indeed like Insurance, ut an the ather side the -
r Agency is getting informatlon that would be—ig m
18] wortld not get any quicker and will be much, much .
i# betrer doing it this way. W
e With respect to the litigatlon options, o]
[1) you just multiply alt that in teems of the cost. ';[1 .
(13 You're talking about $150-x0-9300,000, sometimes (2]
113 milions of dellars for the farms 1o defend chese 18]
(4] $uics, ancl what you encd up with then is a batrle of [14)
18] experty. You get the farms’ expert on one side, iy
8] the government's expert on the other side, and the 18]
07 judge pleks between them or maybe cuts—splits the (17
pa difference, o again the valoe of the informarion ey
e is not the same, and the length of time is probably

@ longer.
@1 I mean you're talking about, easily, two
2 to three yeatrs for litigation 1o run its couese,

18]
(20
[21]
[22]

Page 48
AgreCment.
And so in terms of knowing which sources

are covered, the answer is that, and then for a
barn we've got a sheet that shows exactly what the
emission polnts are at that particular barn, Ancd
there's one of these far each of the sonrces as
well.
And so that BE&S Swine and EPA know exactly whac's
covered by this agreement when each of them signs
i,

JURQE REIGH: Okay, thank you. Let me ask
4 couple of questions seally relating to things
tirat we've already falked about. One, I guess, 15
less 2 question now than a comment.

When I went throngh your submission,

natice you talked alhout the reason for entering it
into the agreement, and it say the agreements
protect the farms by providing repose and certainty
of obligation. And I garher thar that wounld
certainly be true relative to the federal
government. Whether it's tree to either stite suit
or ciizen snit is less clear, and from what 1

Page 46 - Page 49 (14)
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ot understand eithet you've sort of made that judgment
E ¢ yout own or yon're willing to run that risk,

@ And I'm not going 10 ask you kingd of which of those
M it is.

151 In terms of the guestions that I asked

) counsel for CECA about the 52 500 per participating
7 AFQ, can you address the pot of money thar this is

o coming from and whether there is any contiection ac
all petween that money and the respondents 1o these
actians in a way that distinguishes between

[#]
(L]
131}
na Agency?

MR. SCHWARTZ: The answer to the issuc

about the 25 hundred is that each company that
signs the agreement agrees 12 be personally liable
for the cost of the monitoring siudy up to the 25
hundred. Now, the hope s that they will not have
to spend the money, but they understands that they
can be catled upon to spend $2,500, and that is
2oy littked dicectly to the individual who signs up.
E1] With respect to the pot of money, the
[22] question—

respondents and partles that do not settle with the

e
4
19
[1e]
0
[&
(18]
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1 WJURGE REICH: Umhimm.
#1 MR. SCHWARTZ: —the questlon you answered
i@ eatlier, the link is not based on the individual
) farm; the link comes from the fact that these
1 groups made a judgment about their industry and
] whether this would be beneficial.
m  JUDGE REICH: Unyhmm,
i MR SCHWARTZ: And they decided that it
i was. Now, the farms that sign the agreements are
e represented, generally; their interests are
i) represcited by these gronps, that’s why they're
e formed is to represent faems like these,
px  JUDGE REICH: TTh-hunm.
e MR, SCHWARTZ: S0 only in that sense s
ns the money coming from them, 50 the two sources
g thag are coming personally from them is, one is the
17 penaley, and the other is the obligation to spend
L up to $2,500
isa for the monitoring study.
zq JUDGE REICH: So if, in fact, the
[2n associations pay as they anglcipate paying, then
22 the only ditect financial impact on 4 given

Paga 52
i respondent is the amount of the penglry?
B MR SCHWARTZ: Thac's correct.
7 JUDGE REIGH: Okay, Wt had asked a week—Judge
t4] Stein did—if they knew ¢ven ronghly what
5] percentage of the varovus industry sectory had
w1 agreed to these CAFOs velatve to either the swine
m or the egglayer industries. Do youo have 4 bali
[ park sense of those numbers?
o MR. SCHWARTZ: It's only a ball park
o] sense.The census of these farms is not very
(11 precise, but for this—and, in fact, it's really
e only for the egg industey, I think ir's very high
(13 for the egg industry. It's like, something Hke
14 threc-guarters.
e For the swine industry, I just don’t know,
ey JUDGE REIGH: Okay, thank you, Good,
(7 thank you $o mach,
g MA, SCHWARTZ: Thank you.
te  WJUDGE REICH; And now we will ask counset
e for AIR 1o identify himself for the record and then
[21] proceed.
= MR, NEWELL: Gogd morning, and may it

Paga B3
(1 please the court, my name is Brent Newell, I am
@ counsel for Association of Irritated Residents and
@ Iowa Citizens for Commuynity Itmprovement, I'm also
1] appearing on behalf of the other four environmental
5 geoups that we've identlfied in our papers,
6! ['ve three points this morning. This
1 frst goes 1 A compliance with Part 22 snd Section
1 113 of the Clean Adr Act.
i The second point relaes 1o the
0 application of the penalty policy, and my third
1] point invabres compliance with the Miscellaneous
oz Receipts Act. But as a preliminary matter, § just
0% want to cmphasize that our organizations believe
4 that this is a rulemaking disguised as an
o5 enforcement action, And alf the issues that are
v coming to light through the gquestions here show the
17 basis of really what BPS crafted as a square peg
fig) and how it’s trying to showve it through a round
ter hole,
2  There are two provisions in the
) Consolidated Rules of Practice that apply, Flest
(22 is Section 22,14(AX 2, which requires thac EPA
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m make specific atlegations as the provisions of law
@ which have been violated. the CAFO violates this
[ section hecause it says that it alleges violations
W of any other federlly enforceable state
m implementation plan requirement for major ot minor
@ sources ased on quantliy concentradon or rates of
7 emdssions.
]  Basically, what they're saying is;We're
i {ncarporating all 50 states' stawe implementation
na plan into this agreement, and we're alleglng
t11] violatlons of anything that might apply without dny
11z specific reference,
TE They need 1o he specific about the types
4 of allegarions that go into this CAFO, There's one
nat case that EPA cited in ts supplementary btief,
pe this Advanced Auto Vans case, and thar case shows
i the kind of spectficity that should go into an
ey agreement. That case alleged viaktons of RCRA.
ml RCRA implements its provisions through the states
oy just ke the Clean Air Act docs, In those
@21 provisions, in that order, there are page upon page
22 of state mlministrative cade regqnirements that are

Page 55

alleged 12 have been violated There's ng snch
@ detall here, So with that respect wa'te violating
@ the Consolidated Rules of Practice.
W The ather, and more appacent violation
that the Board's identified, iy the lack of
[ ermission rates allegationy, All the viokitions
m that ace supposed to be cesolved throngh the so-called
E enfarcement actian are hased on emission
@ rates, whether it's a Title 5 emission mee of 2504on per
(o year,or 100 tons per year;if lt's a PSD
(11 emission rate; if it"s 2 new source review emisslon
{12 rate based on an honest human area (Eh) stas, We
pa have all different sorts of threshalds,
T For example, an ceone nonalralnment area
s his i secloys area of threshold of S0 tons per year
ner of all erganic compounds or oxites or nitrogen, If
(i it's severe, it's 2 25-ton threshold. If it's an
8] eXtTeme ared, it's a 104on threshold. These
re unalleged SIP viclations have even more steingent
Ro minor souree thresholds, For California 5IP

=

] requires Yesterville (ph) will control technology
27 for an emission unit with two pounds or more per

—

m day.
) None of these thresholds exist in this
@ document. They don't exdst in Atrachment A, and

W they've not determined uneil several years down the

¢ road. Again, the Advanced Anto Parts case shows
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18 why this agreement does not comport with the andit

(7 pelicy. The audit policy requires that the
[ violations be identified and corrected before the
@ order 15 issued, In that decision the final order
1o said: Here are the violatons, and we are Aonding
(t1 that violations have heen corrected, and we're
pa fsswing the order resolving these vialatlons.
(1 The violations haven't een identified
41 heee, and they're not being correcred at the time
s of the order, Mr, Kaplan made reference to the
pey audit pelicy as an example of why this thing
n comports with the law. And, quite frankly, when

i8] you look at the eight or nine requirements that the

te) andic policy seis forth, this does not meet any of
pn Hhose,

1] I finel it very inreresting that EPA Says

iz that the paucity of data, the absence of data,

1 justifies this unigoe approach; yet they say

@ there's not enowgh g to make allegations
sufflcient to justify elther enforcement actions

4 outside of this agreement or disagreement ltself,
That's an internal contradicdon that has not been
@ resolved.

5 E =

m  Iwantw go quickly to Section 113

=

o administrative penalty orders and administrative
1o compliance orders. EPA contends that this is an
i1} administrative penalty order, Section 11312013
12 Hmirs EPA's aurharity to assess penalties inan

[+ administrative penalty order t0 4 12-amonth peried.

nay It can go beyond chat period if it gets the
15 Atiorney General's cohsent.
(18] Right nowr this agreement does not specify

117 what perfod penalties are belng asseysed. EPA says

te) that penalties are for past and future violatons.
e Well, IE we just look at fumre violations, theve's
o a patential window for three and a half o four
21 years of petalty period. If we're looking at past
22 viplations, there's a votal of five years—well,

hecause it lays out some requirements about both

Paga 57
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 that's the citizen suit stamte of limitations, I
7 don't know what the statute of limitations is for
@ the government, hut there's 4 very large window of
i penalties that are being assessed here, and thelr
|5 authority is for oniy 12 months There {5 no
18 informgtion that says that they've consulted with
7 the Attorney General, and they've consented.
2] In terms of a complance otdet, EPA argues
# that this doesn't how many {sic) clienis’ aspects.
(1 We disagree. For a complianee order the violations
(1 st be corrected within 12 months, Here
na correction does not occur until three and a half
uy years after they used the emission estinarion
14 methodologies, and then there’s an additdonal
us perlod where they have to apply for a permit and
el install echnology, if they're in violation of the
1A Clean Air Act. But, clearly, that 12-month period
i in Section 113 is not being met. That's 11 3(AN4),
fe by the way.
2o The penalty requirements. Again thigisa
@1 petfect example of why this is a square peg being
ez shoved into a tound hole. They say that they've
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i applied the penalty criteria. That isn’t possible.
@ It is impossible for the Agency to have applied the
@ penalty criterlz 1o the 20 respondents here today
1 because they decided what the penalty would be
¢ before they signed up for the agresment. EPA had
| ho idea who these respondents would be before they
o signed the agreement. EPA could not possibly in
@ any tealm of realicy appdy the penalty criceria to
@ these respondents.
£ Moaw, there are penalty policies that exist
1 for CERCLA and EPCRA angd the Clean Air Act. CERCLA
12 atgl EPCRA has a minimum penalty policy of $6,251,
03 The Clean Air Act has a minimum penalty policy for
14 Failing to get an operating permit or installing
15 best avallable concrol technelogy that's $1°5,000
e per day. What we have here is a penalty of about
1y 8500 or $1,000, depending on the size, We don't
g know how many days these penalties are being
(8] assessed,
[20] Clearly, if it's just for one day, we're
121 looking at about two pereent of the applicable
127 penalty policy. And as I said earlier, there’s no
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1] way that EPA could have applied these criteria o

(2 thar premium standard farms contract grower whaose
1 Attachroent A was put on the monitor,

4] My Anal point goes to the Miscellaneous

151 Receipts Act, and the court has brought up an issue
t] about the use of checkoff funds going towards this
1 motitoring program. The checkofi funds are

# collected pursuant to foderal law in such a way

# that there was a challenge brought to—under the
e First Amendment—to the use of checkoff funds by
i producers who had—who felt that their speech was
n2 being compelled by the advertising campaigns that
f% use these checkoff funds. And the Supreme Couort
ruled that this was government speech and wag pot
subject to that imicton,

MNow, this money 1s collected pursoant oo

[14]
[151
[18]
(17 these government pragrams o hettise and promote
[18]
[1#]
4 interesting Miscellaneous Receipts Act guestion,

2] [ think also, just looking at the terms of

e the agrecment, you can see the degree to which EFA

those prodacts. It's being vsed here for the
monitoring funding, 5o I think that raiscs a very
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o1 cottiols, EPA requires respondents to establish a

@ monitoring fund; EPA sets the amount that ¢ach

@ respondent must be required to submit or be
acconnted for; EPA convened the experts o develap
E the monitoring protocol; EPA nst review and

[4)

m approve the monitoriog plan; EPA must approve the
rt independent monitoring contractor, If before
@ completion of the study it appears that there's not

@ enough money, the so-called independent monitoring
I COntractor cannot comizit to use addidonal funding
1] without EPA approval. EPA has its hands frmly on
nz the strings of this monitoring plan such to the
r3 extent that it conteols substantial components of
(4] it§ Qperaticon.

[15] I do want to ask the court that it should

el decling to ratify this agreement, and we belicve

(17 that it’s a mlemaking.

JUDGE REICH: Thank you, Mr. Newell. Just

9] 4 couple of questons, In terms of consistency

= with penalty policies, is it not true that both of

24] the penalty policies thart are replicated here have
i8] langnage that indicates that the Agency can deviate

(4]
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i from the penalty policy if it makes an appropriate
2 finding?

1 MR.NEWELL: Sure. That's absolutely

#1 correct. It can deviae from those policies, but,

51 as I mentioned, thete is no way that EPA could have
&) made any of those findings with respect 1o the

m respondents. It has no information about the

¢ charmtion of the vialation; it had no information

t] about the economic performance of the particular
(1]
[m]
2]
[18]

operation other than its size.

Arul I would ke o point out that there
is a basis for EPA to figure out what the ecanonic
benefit would be. EPA's website-—epa.gov/agsae,
A-G-STAR, includes an entire program of
pollution conteal technology in use at the manure
storage lckins (ph) for capturing the emissions.
It contains cost data that shows farmers that it is
efficient for them to install these systems and

[14]
[18]
[16]
[
[18]
[1&
[2]
[21
[23]

protect their neighbors.

As Mt Schwartz pointed out, there Isa
significant cost of monitoring If EPA were to senil
thema 114 order. Those costs can he factored into
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¢) A economic benefit analysis,
m JUDGE REICH: Going back to the way
penalties are established, we have, as I remember
it, seen other enforcement inidatives industry-hased that
& dic structure penalties up front based
on a multiple of something that related o the
M particular facility, a number of facilities or
# whatever but it was stitl pretty black and white,
& You just locked at a number and you came up with a
(g penalty.
1] AsIremember it, the Bakery Pattnership,
2] which is one of the things yon actoally cited for a
na different purpose with some degree of approval was
4 kind af stoctored along those Hnes. You were
(6] saylng that the Agency cannot come up with a
1e] penalty formulation based on the kinds of criteria
7 that wont into a mattix, essentially, that was
ne) created for these agreements; that it has to walt
el and get that facllicy's specific Information before
[0 it can even create that mateix.
e MR. NEWELL: I think there's a possible
2 mielefle ground that you're suggesting that was

F =2
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2
=]
1]
15
[
1A
18]
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applied in the Bakery Partnership agreement, But
this situation doos not even approach that middle
grownd. We're only looking at the size of
facilities based on thresholds that EPA has come up
with for purposes of water pollntion control, not
air pollution control,

JUDGE REIGH: Do you think that the
factors they've Jooked at relative to number of
tacilities, slze of facilities are unrelated to the
enviranmental impact of the violatlons?

MA. NEWELL: I haven’t seen anything in
the recard that takes those thresholds and equates
them to the envitonmental impact of air emissions.
S0 I would say that there has heen no nexns drawn
between those thresholds and the penalties that are
being assessed here.

JUDGE STEIN: Can you explain to me—and I
realize part of your earlier remarks was intended
to do that—exactly how the monitoring fund vnder
which na funds go 1o EPA violates the Miscellaneons
Recetpis Act?

MA. NEWELL: I would really lke to

Page 65
cxplore that in our brief thac's due in a4 week,
And 'l be happyy to go all out on that issue.
Tt's—EPA just can't pass the hat around and
callect maney thtough an enforcement action in
order to accomplish a goal. And, you know, the
Miscellaneous Receipts Act 15 set up o prevent
that kind of fund-raising by the government.

JUDGE WOLGAST: But here they've
specifically structured It so that the government
isn't in recelpt of money for the complfance
aspects, do they not?

MA. NEWELL.: I think EPA knew about the
Miscellaneous Receipts Act when it crafied this
agreement and ttied (o circumvent that restriction.
But just becanse EPA doesn't control the bank
account or employ the bookkeoper, EPA still is
contralling substantgl substantve components of
the monitoring program to the point where it has a
degree of control over this. It's demancding the
money, amd i1's saying how the money should he
spent, and it's diceating the plan and who's
running it. EPA might 45 well be writing the

Page 62 - Page 65 (18)
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m checks.
B JSUDGE STEIN; But how is that any
[ different from the other kinds of typical consent
@ agreements vou would see where a company that's
15 been in noncompliance is required to take certain
e steps to come into compliance, and they're tequired
{71 to submit 2 plan to the Agency, and the Agency
@ teviews the plan and they modify the plan? How is
i this any different tiian that, that the Agency has a
iy measure of oversight to assurc that, in fact, the
I} company 15 taking reasonable steps to come inio
1z compliance?
o MR.NEWELL: I'd direct the court to a
g guidance document BFA’s promulgated in terms of
¢35 implementing the set policy, and it's the goidance
ne concerning the vse of third parties and the
n7 petformance of SEPs and the aggregation of SEP
ey fonds. It's dated Seprember 15, 2003, In thar
ne document the guidance suggests that if defendants
e make a cash payment to a third party for a projece
1 where EPA recains discretion to direct the vse of
rg that mancy, then that violates the Miscellaneous
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11 Receipts Act,
11 We'll attach chat guidance document for-——
g JUDGE STEIN: But this is not a 5EFRas I
# understand it. This monitaring fund, as 1
E understand i, theee's no reduction in the penalty
& amouat hecause of the performance of the monitoring
M fond issue you would expecrt in a typical setup.Am
g I correct in that?
B  MA.MEWELL: I do not have the abilicy 1o
[1t] answer that question,
i JUDGE STEIN; Okay, well, we'll laok

pg forward to—

nx  MA. NEWELL: We'll address it in our

014 brief,

nsg  JUDGE STEIN: —seeing your brief on that
Hel topic.

(n  MR. NEWELL: Chkay.

ne  JUDGE WOLGAST: You directed us to the

s provision in the consent agreement that deals with
@o the effect of this agreement on neofederal

(21 entities, and we hear today a clatification that

Eg that 15 in 1o way lotended 1o include cidzen suit
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r from organizations such as those you represent,
=1 Does that naot adeguately protect your enforcement
5 LAterest?
#  MB, NEWELL:; Actually, I was very glad the
5] court asked that question of EFA, but the answer
¢ that I heard was than We take no position on that
[ issue, and we're going o let the district courts
w resolve it when citbzens expend cheir resources to
| enforce the law,
g JUDGE WOLGAST: Well, what T heard was
ti1 that they don't take the position that the terms of
na che agreement precloded such an ction.
g MR NEWELL: I would be happy for this
(4] court to make that pant of any order that would
e cotne out, that it does not preclude any citizen
g enforcement action.
g JUDGE REICH: I guess I did hear those not
re taking a position cither way, but when OECA comes
el up, maybe they ¢an clarify exactly what chey were
] saying.
e MR.NEWELL: That would be fabulous,
[z Thank you very much,

Faga B3
i1 JUDGE REICH: Thank you
2 MR.NEWELL:We rcally appreciate the
@ degres to which youve allowed us to patticipate in
(41 this proceeding.
51 SJUDGE AEICH: OECA, you haye five minutces
] if you want. QOtherwise, we probably do have some
1 additional guestions.
i1  MRA. KAPLAN: Okay, if Your Honor please,
1 I'd rake the five minutes, and let me just clarify
(1o the issue that was raised by the Board. We have

not talzen any posidon whatsoevet on that, nor do
we render advisory opinions on any of the
provisions in the usual consent decrees that we do
in courts. They may or may not have "bruth

(5] glusome" (ph) effect. They may or may not have
e some res adjudicata or collaterz] estoppel cffects,
1A but agaln OECA does not, every time it issues 4

e consent decree, also i5sne an advisory opinion w
e disttict courts how they' e supposed to be

&0 interpreted and how the court should mle. So that
@i clarifies that,

g Agfar as a eebuteal to some of the

11
[k
k]
14
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[ arguments raised, the first argument that was i it.We have to say where the sampling is taking
B raised was Part 22, and Ithink Mr. Newell’s i place, what the lacatian is, and what the pratocol
3 argument well clarifies that the public has | is, We are dolng no more than doing thar, exactly,
@ achleved and has attained the notlce that is i here. We're not in recelpt of funds, we don’t
157 envisioned by 22.14. Mr. Newell was very clear on i expend funds, we don't control funds. All we'te
s what it is that we're alleging, and Ut was broad, & doing is retaining contral, as we should, properly
7 absolutely, but . Newell was able to tick off all p1 of the pratacol.
@ the provisions that are included within it That m  Counsel raised same issues about penalty
ol is exactly what'y envisioned by these tules: to @ as well. The first point to b macle is EPA has on
al allaw the public to know what EPA is doing, know t occasion determingd that an industry-based penalty
it what is being settled, know what the matter is in 1) is apprapriate; that the penalty factor should be
2} aut allegations. No more is required to satisfy pE comsubted but, gt bottom, somedimes it makes sense
hei that underlying policy. 13 to instead go Industry by induscry in terms of the
[14) My sense is, if you've got & hole in the 19 penalty assessment.
sl fence large enough for the large cat, you don't ns;  And that's exactly what wus done in the
ity have to make one for the small cac as well, and a1 recent refinery industry—again I wonld refet the
(7 that's exactly what Mr. Newell is asking vs to do 17 canrt to the Chevron decision whete the penalty was
6] i 10 specify that 21 of these other SIP i8] based there npan a consideration of the factors,
n requirements come within the broader context. e but in the end based on a per barrel amouat.
=6 We've plecd broaclly in this case precisely becanse 0 That's exactly akin to what we've done here. It 4
@i we get broad relief. And it's customary and nsoal 3] to be per farm amonnt and scaled it 1o the size of
ez far the aileg;atiuns_g_f_ the complaint to corresponcd =7 the business.
Paga 71 Page 73

it with the covenant oot to sue, and that's exactly
& what we've done here. We're getting broad relief,
@ we'e giving broaed relief, and that's pedectly
a ratailel ancd makes sense in this coneext.
5l As far as the MRA argument goes, this is
5 best left for briefing. I undersiand that Mr.
m Newell's group intends to file a brief. We look
i forward to it because we find no MRA problems, and
Bl as the court has anteipated, we crafted rhis
1o agreement o—I would say, use the word
(1] “circwtyent,” 35 Mr, Newell did, ot sather to
1z comply specifically with the MRA, I {8 anr
i) divislon that lssned the policy guidance that Mr.
e Newedl is Citing. We are well aware of that
guldatce, and I will tell yon that al of oor
actions here comport with that gnidance.
As Judge Stein poins out, this is nora
(18 SEP Again, we loak fargard to hricfing (his, I
e wonld in the meantdme just eefer the conrt to
ro Sectton 114 of the Clean AlrAct which provides
@i that EPA can order sampling, which is exactly what
ez we're doing here, where we can put condltlons on

e
(1e]
1

i1 As faras bend goes, I wish it were true
2 that we conld determine what bend goes. Again it
@ wias my division that did the Buckeye case. We were
W faced with a situation where we had to determine
E what was appropriate t0 bring this facility unger
& the 250ton Emit o make it 4 synthetlc minor, i
@ they weren't able to do that, they'd have to geta
i PSD permit. That's the way the settlement was
@ stroctured.

(|  We looked very carelully with the best

ni] minds of the country to try and figure out what

i+ BACT was, what would hring thiy facilicy under 250

() tons,. We came up with two systems that would do

p4 It one an ammondons eystem, another, as Mr.

15 Ferguson alluded to, a particulate impaction

tg) system, Cne failed, did not work, The ather

u7 disintegrated, 8o it's just not vight to say that

e we know what DACT is and whar was at a labor of

t1e] witted £ph) cost here.

[2o] From flrsr-hand experience and from

21 experience within this indusiry, I will el you

@z that technolagies are nascent tight now, and we
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i don't have a way to this is BACT and this should ha
@ € heen put on such that we can determine what was a
delayed or avoided cost,
With that, I conclude by saying that
nonparties have raised a number of issues. Most of

E &2 E

151 the issucs that they've raised have been addressed
1 time and time again in reyponsge, either aeross the
g table or in comments. Perhaps the most impottant
) one that they've maised is the time that ic's golng
po 1 take to do this, and we've considered thar

(11 comment and told them EPA will not wait until the
iy end of the two-year monitoring process before

(13 beginning the process of developing the emissions
4 esHmaring methodologies; but rather, wee will do 50

(5] 45 s0o0on as data hocome avaikble,

(€1 We will do so as soon as the data will

(17 become available, S0 they are seting out a parade

ey of horribles where this coulid take up to five

%1 years, EPA has made clear, in response 1o

[l comments, that this is going to go further than

[gt] that.

ey  Thank you.

Page 75
i1 SJUDGE REIGH: Thank you. Let me ask one
@ guestion that relates to the aspect of giving
iz public notice as o the viclations, I know that
¥ certain statutes—I think the Clean Water Act and
F Safe Drinking Water Act have provisions tequiring
E hotice and comment o consent agrecments and other
m statetes, including the thiee implicated here:
@ Clean Alr Act, CERCLA and EPCRA do not have
& comparable provisions,
no Ate you aware of anything in the
n1 legislative history of the respeciive statutes that
2l bears on what kind of public aotice is intended 1o
(15 he given in a context like this, whether there's
t4 anything chat distingnishes the Water Act from the
(15 Air Act in that regard? Or it's just an artifact
pa of what they happened to do when the statnte came
n7 through?
4 MR KAPLAN: I'm not aware of anything in
g the leglslative history that compels more specific
g ngiee than what we've given, T vefer the court to
121} the general provision as followed by the Department
iz of Justice—that's 50.7—and this takes care of all
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] the statntes in question and is imtended to take
tz) care of all of the statutes in quesdon.
3 JUDGE REICH: Are you aware of gnything in
@ the legislative history of the Water Ace thar
15 indicates what the intenton of giving notice under
] that statute was?
m MR, KAPLAN: I'm not, Your Honor, I would
@ be pleased to brief that point.
m JUDGE REICH: Ckay, It would be helptul
o just in case it has some analogous relevance to the
1t purposes of giving notice here as well oven though
itz if is not an express requirement.
(1 MR, KAPLAN: Yes, Your Honor, we'd he
4 pleased to brief that.
Hs  JUDGE REIGH: Olay, thank you.
g MR. KAPLAN: Thank you very much,
tin JUDGE REICH: We appreciate the
(e pactcipants joinlng with us this moning, I koow
pa I found it very helpful, and I'm sure the other
q judges tid as well,
21 Just a reminder that according o the
iz2} Board's order of December §, we did give AIR the

Page 77
m right 1 file 2 nonparey hrief. Mr. Newell made
@ reference to cthat, and there is also, pursuant 1o
@ the regulations, the right of any party which would
@ include OBCA or any of the respondents to filc a
151 response to that brief within 15 days, I think, of
i setvice of that brief,
M S0 it is our expectation that process will
(8 play out over the next few weeks, and then the
5] Board will turn its attention to tty 0 resolye
ren this rather promptly.
5[1 1 MR. KAPLAN: As far as the scheduling
fa goes, if you multiply or add the 152y, tha
(13 brings us right w0 Christmag or right 10 New Years.
4 I was hoping that if we could ask fora day where
(15 extensions are given.
(e  JUDGE REIGH: I think we will take that
(7 under consideration,
g JUDGE STEIN: I echo rhat request.
g JUDGE REICH: Okay.
e MR.NEWELL: We have no objection.
@1 JUDGE REICH: Do you have any objection?
22 Okay, the Board will issue an order granting that,
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i S0 we will—what is the deadline under the order
@ for your followsup filing, Mr. Newell?
@ MA.HEWELL: Tt's on Tuesday, a week ltom
M today.
m JUDGE REICH: A weck from today? Okay,
[ and you're comfortable with that date?
M MHA.NEWELL: Absolucely.
& JUDGE REICH: Okay. So we'll stick with
s that date, and we will issue an order allowing the
ing filing of responses by January Gth. We will not
iv] further extend that date.
] Crealy, thaik you. This hearing s
13 ad|ourned.
114] {Whereupon, at 17:25 4.m., the hearing was
18 adjourned.}
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